COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

NORTHWOODCARE BEDFORD INC.

AND

NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT & GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

November 1, 2020 to October 31, 2023

Table of Contents

NOTE: For ease of reference an asterisk (*) has been placed beside each article which has been amended or added to this collective agreement in the most recent round of collective bargaining. This does not apply where only the numbering of articles has been altered (for example, when a new article has been added) and such numbering changes have not been identified by an asterisk.

PREAME	3LE	7
*ARTICL	E 1 - DEFINITIONS	7
1.01 *1.02	Definitions	
	E 2 - RECOGNITION	
	Recognition	
ARTICLI	E 4 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	9
	Management RightsE 5 – DISCRIMINATION	
5.02 *5.03	No Discrimination Sexual and Personal Harassment Diversity E 6 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	10 10
6.01 6.02 *ARTICL	No Strike or Lockout Definitions E 7 - UNION ACTIVITY	10
7.01 7.02 7.03	Union Representation Leave of Absence for Union Business	11 11
7.04 7.05 *7.06	Union to Reimburse Employer for Approved Union Leave	11

Α	RTICL	E 8 - UNION CHECKOFF	.13
	8.01	Deduction of Union Dues	.13
	8.02	Notification of Deduction	.13
	8.03	Remittance of Union Dues	. 13
	8.04	Revenue Canada Tax Form	.13
*/	ARTICL	E 9 - BULLETIN BOARD SPACE	.14
	*9.01	Bulletin Board Space	.14
*/		E 10 – INFORMATION	
	10.01	Copies of Collective Agreement	.14
		Acquainting New Employee with Union	
	10.03	Letter of Appointment	.14
	10.04	Position Descriptions	.14
	*10.05	Seniority List	. 14
Α	RTICLI	E 11 – APPOINTMENT AND PROBATIONARY PERIOD	.15
	11.01	Appointment and Probationary Period	.15
*/	ARTICL	E 12 - DISCIPLINE & DISCHARGE	.15
	12.01	Just and Sufficient Cause for Discipline	.15
	12.02	Disciplinary Record	15
	12.03	Right to Have Steward Present	16
	*12.04	Notification of Employee and Union	16
Α	RTICLE	E 13 - EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE REVIEW AND EMPLOYEE FILES	16
	13.01	Personnel Files	16
Α	RTICLE	E 14 - JOB POSTING	16
	14.01	Job Posting	16
	14.02	Required Information	16
	14.03	Filling Positions	17
	14.04	Trial Period	17
	*14.05	Appointment to Non-Bargaining Unit Positions	17
*#	RTICL	E 15 - HOURS OF WORK	18
	15.01	Hours of Work for Employees	18

15.02 Posting of Shift Schedules	18
15.03 Consecutive Shifts	19
15.04 Days Off	19
15.05 Meal Breaks	20
*15.06Reassignment on Short Notice	20
*ARTICLE 16 – OVERTIME	20
16.01 Overtime Compensation	20
16.02 Authorization of Overtime	
16.03 Form of Compensation	
16.04 Overtime Pay	
16.05 No Overtime for Shift Change	
16.06 Assignment of Extra Shifts	
*16.07Meal Allowance	
*ARTICLE 17 - TRAINING AND EDUCATION	22
*ARTICLE 18 - PAY PROVISIONS	
*18.01Rates of Pay	
18.02 Anniversary Date	24
18.03 Salary Increment	24
*18.04Acting Pay	
18.05 Shift and Weekend Premium	24
*ARTICLE 19 - VACATION	25
19.01 Vacation Year	25
19.02 Vacation Entitlement for Employees	
19.03 Vacation Entitlement for Full-time 84 Hour Employe	
*19.04Requesting and Scheduling Vacation Leave	
19.05 Vacation Carry Over	27
*19.06Employee Compensation Upon Termination	27
*19.07Employer Compensation Upon Termination	27
*19.08Recall from Vacation	
*19.09Reimbursement of Expenses Upon Recall	28
*19.10Reinstatement of Vacation Upon Recall	

19.11 Illness During Vacation
*ARTICLE 20 HOLIDAYS29
*20.01Paid Holidays for Full-time Employees29
20.02 Holiday Falling on a Vacation Day or Day of Rest29
20.03 Holiday Compensation for Part Time Employees29
20.04 Compensation for Work on a Holiday30
*20.05Eligibility for Paid Holiday30
20.06 Christmas or New Year's Day Off30
*ARTICLE 21 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE30
21.01 Personal Leave30
*21.02Leave for Family Illness and Personal Preventative Medical/Dental30
*21.03Compassionate Leave31
*21.04Bereavement Leave31
21.05 Court Leave
*21.06Pregnancy Leave33
*21.07Pregnant Employee Rights
*21.08Pregnancy/Birth Allowance34
21.09 Parental and Adoption Leave35
*21.10Rights of Employees on Pregnancy or Parental/Adoption Leave36
*21.11Parental and Adoption Leave Allowance36
*21.12Leave for Birth of Child
21.13 Leave for Adoption of Child38
*21.14Public Office Leave38
21.15 Storm Leave38
*21.16Leave for Parent of a Critically III Child39
*21.17Domestic Violence Leave39
21.18 Return from Approved Leave39
*ARTICLE 22 - SICK LEAVE39
22.01 Sick Time39
*22.02Confidentiality of Health Information40
22.03 Alcohol Drug & Gambling Dependency

*ARTICLE 23 - LAYOFF, CONTRACTING OUT OR DISCHARGE	40
*ARTICLE 24 NOTICE OF RESIGNATION	42
*24,01 Notice of Resignation	42
24.02 Acknowledgement of Letters of Resignation	
24.03 Withdrawal of Resignation	
*ARTICLE 25 – GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION	43
25.01 Informal Dispute Resolution	43
*25.02Union Approval	
*25.03Grievance	
*25.04Grievance Procedure	
25.05 Right to Union Representation	44
25.06 Working Days	
25.07 Extension of Time Limits	44
25.08 Policy Grievance	44
25.09 Employer to Inform Union	44
25.10 Notification	
25.11 Employer Grievance	
25.12 Referral to Arbitration	
25.13 Arbitration Fees and Expenses	
25.14 Arbitration Award	
ARTICLE 26 - RETIREMENT ALLOWANCE	45
ARTICLE 27 - Pension Plan, Group Life Insurance & Medical/dental plan	47
*ARTICLE 28 – WORKERS' COMPENSATION	47
28.01 Workers' Compensation	47
*28.02WCB Earnings Replacement Supplement	47
*28.03Ongoing Participation in Group Plan	48
ARTICLE 29 - DAMAGE TO EMPLOYEE PROPERTY	48
29.01 Personal Property	48
*ARTICLE 30 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY	48
30.01 Occupational Health and Safety Act	48

30.02 Occupational Health and Safety Committee	49
*30.03No Discrimination	49
30.04 Uniforms	49
*30.05Uniform Allowance	49
ARTICLE 31 – LABOUR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	49
31.01 Labour Management Committee	49
31.02 Mandate	50
31.03 Recommendations	50
*ARTICLE 32 - DURATION AND RETROACTIVITY	51
*32.01 Duration	51
32.02 Retroactivity	51
*32.03Retroactivity	51
*32.04Notice to Bargain	51
*APPENDIX "A"	53
*WAGES RATES	53
Letter of Understanding – Transfer Roster	57
Memorandum of Agreement – LTD Benefits	58

PREAMBLE

Whereas it is the intent and purpose of the parties to this Agreement to maintain harmonious relations between the Employer, the Employees and the Union, and to set forth the basic Agreement covering rates of pay, hours of work and conditions of employment to be observed and respected by the parties thereto,

NOW THEREFORE, the parties agree as follows:

*ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS

1.01 Definitions

For the purpose of this Agreement:

- (a) "Casual" means a person who is not regularly scheduled and who works on an ad hoc basis. A casual is not a member of the Bargaining Unit and shall not be covered by the provisions of this Collective Agreement.
- (b) "Day" means business day, that is Monday to Friday, excluding weekends and holidays.
- (c) "Employee" means a person who is included in the bargaining unit as defined in Article 2.01 and includes:
 - "Full-time Employee" means an Employee who is hired to work the bi-weekly hours of work as provided in Article 15 hereunder;
 - "Part-time Employee" means an Employee who is hired to work less than the bi-weekly hours of work as provided in Article 15 hereunder; and except as noted otherwise in this agreement, part time employees shall be entitled to all benefits prorated based on regular hours paid.
 - "Permanent Employee" means an Employee who has completed the probationary period described in Article 11 and is employed on a full-time or part-time basis without reference to any specified date of termination of employment.
- (d) "Employer" means Northwoodcare Bedford Incorporated.
- (e) "Holiday" means the twenty-four (24) hour period commencing at 0001 on a day designated as a Holiday in this Agreement.
- (f) "Seniority" means the length of continuous employment dating from the last date of hire within the bargaining unit. For those employees hired

- prior to November 1, 2010, seniority means the length of continuous employment dating from the most recent date of hire with the Employer.
- (g) "Service" means the length of continuous employment dating from the last date of hire with the Employer. Continuous unbroken service with the Northwood Group of Companies shall be deemed to be service with the Employer.
- (h) "Spouse" means a legal marriage partner or a live-in partner who has been identified to the Employer in writing as the spouse. This includes a same-sex partner for all purposes under this Collective Agreement, but subject to the eligibility provisions of the respective Benefit Plans.
- (i) "Term Employee" is one who is hired without the intention of becoming permanent and who works within a specified time period for not longer than one year. Term employees shall be subject to the provisions of this Agreement, except that they shall not be entitled to accumulate seniority or to receive notice of termination. The time period for Term Employee may be extended upon mutual agreement with the Union.
- (j) "Temporary Position" is a position created with a pre-determined end date which is anticipated to be in excess of three (3) months duration, but less than eighteen (18) months. Temporary Positions shall be posted and filled in accordance with this Collective Agreement. A temporary position may be extended through mutual agreement.
- (k) "Regular Hours Paid" means hours paid by the Employer to a maximum of 2080 hours annually including paid vacation hours, the straight time equivalent of paid holiday hours, pad sick leave, unpaid Union leave reimbursed by the Union, and any other paid leaves for which an employee is compensated by the Employer, but excludes overtime hours worked.
- (I) "Union" means the Nova Scotia Government and General Employees Union.

*1.02 Gender

Unless any provision of this Agreement otherwise specifies or the context of any provision of this Agreement otherwise dictates, personal pronouns importing the plural shall include individuals of any gender.

ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION

2.01 Recognition

- (a) The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive Bargaining Agent of the employees in the bargaining unit, as follows:
 - all regular full time and regular part time employees of Northwood Bedford West (Ivany Place) excluding office and clerical employees, Registered Nurses, Licensed Practical Nurses (LPN's), supervisors and those above the rank of supervisor, those employees covered by other certification orders or collective agreements, and those persons excluded by Paragraphs (a) and (b) of Subsection 2 of Section 2 of the *Trade Union Act* as per the Certification Order of the Labour Relations Board, being LRB # 6384.
- (b) No employee shall be required or permitted to make any written or verbal agreement with the Employer, its representative or Supervisor which is contrary to the terms of this Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 3 - APPLICATION

3.01 This Agreement shall apply to and is binding on the Union, the employees and the Employer.

ARTICLE 4 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

4.01 Management Rights

- (a) The management and direction of employees and operations is vested exclusively in the Employer. All the functions, rights, power and authority which the Employer has not specifically abridged, deleted or modified by this Agreement are recognized by the Union as being retained by the Employer.
- (b) The Employer agrees that management rights will not be exercised in a manner contrary to the express provisions of this Agreement.

*ARTICLE 5 - DISCRIMINATION

*5.01 No Discrimination

- (a) All Parties agree that there shall be no discrimination against any employee on any grounds established in the *Human Rights Act*, S.N.S. 1991, c.12, as amended. These grounds include age, race, colour, religion, creed, sex, sexual orientation, **gender identity, gender expression**, physical disability or mental disability, ethnic or national or aboriginal origin, family status, marital status, source of income, political belief, affiliation or activity, except as authorized by the *Human Rights Act*.
- (b) The Employer further agrees that there shall be no discrimination by reason of Union membership or activity.
- (c) The Employer, Union and Employee shall support a workplace that is free from bullying behavior.
- (d) A grievance may be filed where there is an allegation of harassment or bullying.

5.02 Sexual and Personal Harassment

The Employer, the Union and Employees shall support a workplace free from sexual harassment and any other harassment based on the protected characteristics set out in Article 5.01.

*5.03 Diversity

The Union is entitled to have an elected Union representative on the Diversity and Inclusion Committee.

ARTICLE 6 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

6.01 No Strike or Lockout

During the life of this Agreement, and pursuant to the *Trade Union Act*, no Employee(s) shall strike, and the Employer shall not lockout Employees.

6.02 Definitions

The words "strike" and "lockout" shall be as defined in the Trade Union Act.

*ARTICLE 7 - UNION ACTIVITY

7.01 Notification

The Union shall notify the Employer of the names of its local stewards and executive.

7.02 Union Representation

The Employer recognizes the right of the Union to elect representatives who shall be responsible for the day to day administration of the Collective Agreement. An employee who is so designated by the Union shall be allowed a reasonable amount of time, without loss of regular pay or benefits, to attend meetings with the Employer during normal working hours to assist in matters relating to the Agreement.

Such a representative must request and obtain permission from their immediate supervisor prior to leaving and report to the supervisor immediately upon return. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld.

7.03 Leave of Absence for Union Business

On request of the Union, leave without pay may be granted to Union representatives to attend to Union business, conventions, conferences for education programs and committees. Approval is to be determined by the Employer and shall not be unreasonably denied.

7.04 Contract Negotiations

Where operational requirements permit, and on reasonable notice, the Employer shall grant special leave without loss of regular pay for three (3) representatives of the bargaining unit for the purpose of attending direct contract negotiation meetings with the Employer on behalf of the Union. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. Union caucus meetings are not covered by this provision.

7.05 Union to Reimburse Employer for Approved Union Leave

Where requested by the Union in writing, the Employer shall continue to pay the gross pay and benefits of any employee who is granted leave under Article 7.03 and shall bill the Union an amount equal to the employee's gross salary and the Employer's costs of benefits for the period of such leave. The Union shall pay the bill within a reasonable period of time.

*7.06 Union Executive Positions

Where the Union has determined the requirement for a fulltime elected Union Executive position under the following headings: President (NSGEU), First Vice President, Second Vice President, Third Vice President, Secretary Treasurer; President and Secretary Treasurer of the National Union of Public Employees (NUPGE), or President of the Nova Scotia Federation of Labour an approved leave of absence without pay shall be granted in accordance with the following provisions:

- (a) An employee elected to one of the above noted fulltime Union Executive positions shall be given an approved leave of absence without pay for the term(s) they are to serve, up to thirty-six (36) months.
- (b) All benefits of the employee shall continue in effect while the employee is serving in the fulltime Union Executive position and for such purposes, the employee shall be deemed to be in the employ of the Employer and to have continuous service with the Employer for all purposes.
- (c) The gross salary shall be determined by the Union and paid to the employee by the Employer. The amount of the gross salary shall be reimbursed to the Employer by the Union. The Union shall also reimburse to the Employer the Employer's portion for all statutory and required benefit contributions/premiums/deductions during the approved leave of absence.
- (d) Upon expiration of their term of office, the employee shall be reinstated in the position they held immediately prior to the commencement of leave, or if the position no longer exists, then to an equivalent position.
- (e) Any vacation earned but not used prior to the employee taking office shall be carried over to be taken in the fiscal year in which the employee returns from the approved leave of absence.
- (f) A leave of absence for a second and subsequent consecutive terms shall be granted in accordance with the provisions of this Article 7.06.

ARTICLE 8 - UNION CHECKOFF

8.01 Deduction of Union Dues

The Employer will, as a condition of employment, deduct an amount equal to membership dues from the biweekly pay of all Employees in the bargaining unit.

8.02 Notification of Deduction

The Union will inform the Employer of the deduction to be made under Article 8.01.

8.03 Remittance of Union Dues

- (a) The Employer shall send the amounts deducted under Article 8.01 to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Union by one monthly cheque within a reasonable time after deductions are made. At this time, particulars identifying each Employee and the deductions made on the Employee's behalf will be provided and the Employer shall also advise the Union in writing of all appointments, leaves of absence greater than two (2) weeks, and terminations that occurred in the previous month.
- (b) Where operationally feasible, the Employer endeavors to provide the following information and endeavors to provide it in electronic form:
 - i. the name of each Employee
 - ii. the corresponding appointment status of each Employee
 - iii. the corresponding amount of dues remitted on behalf of each Employee

Unless an individual Employee directs in writing to the Employer not to provide the Union with **their** address within 90 days of signing this Agreement, the Employer endeavors to provide the Union the last known address of each Union member within a reasonable period of time following 90 days after the signing of this Agreement. Upon hire and except where the new Employee directs in writing not to provide **their** address, the Employer endeavors to provide the Union with the new Employee's last known address.

8.04 Revenue Canada Tax Form

For each Employee, the Employer shall indicate on the Revenue Canada Taxation Form (T4) the amount of contributions under this Article.

*ARTICLE 9 - BULLETIN BOARD SPACE

*9.01 Bulletin Board Space

The Employer shall provide bulletin board space accessible to all employees upon which the Union may post notices of meetings, workshops, **seniority list**, and other similar Union information.

*ARTICLE 10 – INFORMATION

10.01 Copies of Collective Agreement

The Employer agreed to post an electronic copy of the Collective Agreement on the Staff Resource Hub (employee internet portal). The Employer agrees to print a copy of the Collective Agreement for an employee upon request.

10.02 Acquainting New Employee with Union

A Union steward shall be given an opportunity to meet with new employees during the orientation of new staff to the facility for the purpose of acquainting them with the benefits and duties of union membership.

10.03 Letter of Appointment

Upon hiring or change of status, the Employer shall provide the employee with a letter of appointment indicating the employee's classification, rate of pay and employment status. The Employer shall provide a copy of this letter to the Union and Secretary of the Local provided the Employer is made aware of the name of the Secretary.

10.04 Position Descriptions

Upon request by the Employee, the Employer shall provide the Employee's position description outlining the duties and responsibilities assigned. The Employer will endeavour to ensure that position descriptions are reviewed and revised where necessary.

*10.05 Seniority List

(a) A Seniority list shall be established by the Employer for all Employees in the bargaining unit, showing the name and Seniority date of each Employee who has acquired Seniority under this Agreement. If two (2) or

- more Employees are hired on the same date, their relative seniority shall be determined by a draw.
- (b) The updated Seniority List shall be posted in the workplace on the Union's bulletin board by January 15 of each year. **Employees** will have 30 days from the date the list is posted to challenge the information on the list. Failing any challenge, the list shall be determined to be accurate.
- (c) A copy of the Seniority list will be sent to the Union and to the local president.

ARTICLE 11 – APPOINTMENT AND PROBATIONARY PERIOD

11.01 Appointment and Probationary Period

- (a) A newly hired employee shall be on probation for up to 720 hours worked. Employment may be confirmed or terminated at any time during this period. Operational requirements permitting, the Employer shall conduct an appraisal of the employee while on a probationary period at approximately the midpoint of the probationary period and at the completion of the period. This probationary period may be extended by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union.
- (b) The Employer may terminate a probationary appointment at any time. An Arbitrator's jurisdiction in any grievance filed relating to the termination of employment of a probationary employee shall be restricted to a determination of whether the Employer's exercise of its discretion to terminate was arbitrary, discriminatory or in bad faith.
- (c) The Employer shall notify the Union when a probationary employee is terminated.

*ARTICLE 12 - DISCIPLINE & DISCHARGE

12.01 Just and Sufficient Cause for Discipline

No Employee who has successfully completed the probationary period pursuant to Article 11 shall be disciplined, suspended, or discharged except for just and sufficient cause.

12.02 Disciplinary Record

An employee who has been subject to disciplinary action may, after twenty-four (24) months of continuous service from the date the disciplinary measure was

invoked, request in writing that the performance file be cleared of any record of the disciplinary action. Such request shall be granted provided the employee's file does not contain any further record of disciplinary action during the twenty-four (24) month period, of which the employee is aware. The Employer shall confirm in writing to the employee that such action has been effected.

12.03 Right to Have Steward Present

At any disciplinary meeting that may occur with the Employer or anyone representing the employer, the employee shall have the right to have a shop steward or union representative present.

*12.04 Notification of Employee and Union

Where an Employee is disciplined, suspended or discharged, the Employer shall notify the Union and the employee in writing within two (2) working days. The notice shall include the reason for the discipline, suspension or discharge.

ARTICLE 13 - EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE REVIEW AND EMPLOYEE FILES

13.01 Personnel Files

Upon request, an employee may be permitted to view **their** personnel file at a mutually convenient time.

In relation to a matter for which a grievance has been filed, an Employee may authorize the Union to have a copy of their personnel file.

ARTICLE 14 - JOB POSTING

14.01 Job Posting

Where the Employer determines that a regular or temporary bargaining unit vacancy exists or a new bargaining unit position is created, the Employer shall post a notice of such new position or vacancy for seven (7) calendar days.

14.02 Required Information

The notice shall indicate:

- (i) the classification of the position;
- (ii) whether the position is full-time, part-time or temporary and the expected duration.

14.03 Filling Positions

In determining the successful candidate when filling a vacant or new position, seniority shall be the determining factor where two or more bargaining unit candidates are relatively equal in skills, ability and qualifications to perform the required duties of the position. Only those postings which cannot be filled with a qualified employee from the bargaining unit will be available for filling from outside any of the bargaining units.

14.04 Trial Period

When an employee is appointed to a different classification within the bargaining unit, the first three hundred and twenty (320) hours worked shall be a trial period. If during the trial period the employee is found by the Employer to be unsuitable for the classification or the employee informs the Employer that they wish to be returned to their former classification, the employee shall be returned to their former classification. Other employees that may be affected by this action shall be similarly returned to their former classification. Employees shall not lose seniority as a result of this provision.

*14.05 Appointment to Non-Bargaining Unit Positions

- (a) Where a bargaining unit employee is appointed to a permanent position with the Employer outside of the bargaining unit, the provisions of Article 14.04 shall apply.
- (b) The Employer may with the employee's consent appoint an employee to a non-bargaining unit position for a temporary period of 12 months or less which may be extended by mutual agreement. At the end of the period the Employee shall be returned to his former position with no loss of seniority and at the current wage for the employee's job classification.
- (c) While in the position outside the bargaining unit, the employee shall not pay union dues nor shall the Union have a duty to represent the Employee in any matter arising out of his or her position outside the bargaining unit.
- (d) Should an Employee apply for another bargaining unit position while on an approved leave from **their** position, the Employee shall be considered an internal applicant.

*ARTICLE 15 - HOURS OF WORK

15.01 Hours of Work for Employees

The regular bi-weekly pay period for a full-time employee shall be a guaranteed eighty (80) hours or eighty-four (84) hours. The schedules for full-time employees shall be designated by the Employer in its discretion and shall consist of a combination of:

- (i) Regular Eight (8) Hour Shifts
 Eight (8) hour shifts are inclusive of one thirty (30) minute meal period and two (2) fifteen (15) minute rest periods, and/or
- (ii) Regular Ten (10) Hour Shifts

 Ten (10) hour shifts are inclusive of a forty-five (45) minute meal period and two (2) fifteen (15) minute rest periods, and/or
- (iii) Regular Twelve (12) Hour Shift
 Twelve (12) hour shifts are inclusive of one sixty (60) minute meal period and two (2) fifteen (15) minute rest periods.

Subject to other provisions of this Agreement, part-time and casual employees who work shifts other than 8, 10 or 12 hour shifts described above shall receive meal periods and/or rest periods as follows:

- (i) More than three (3) hours but less than six (6) hours one fifteen (15) minute rest period.
- (ii) Six (6) hours but less than (8) eight hours one thirty (30) minute meal period and one fifteen (15) minute rest period.
- (iii) More than eight (8) but less than ten (10) hours one thirty (30) minute meal period and two (2) fifteen (15) minute rest periods.
- (iv) More than ten (10) but less than twelve (12) hours- one forty-five (45) minute meal period and two (2) fifteen (15) minute rest periods.

15.02 Posting of Shift Schedules

(a) A schedule of hours to be worked shall be posted two (2) weeks in advance of the schedule to be worked. The schedule will cover a minimum of four (4) weeks. Before schedules are drawn up, an employee requesting specific days off shall submit in writing a request for such days off.

- (b) A minimum of forty-eight (48) hours notice in advance of a scheduled shift shall be given to the employee when the shift to be worked is changed. A change of shift occurs when both the scheduled start time and end time for a scheduled shift are changed or the calendar date of the shift is changed.
- (c) Except where the change is by mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer, if the schedule is changed by the Employer without the minimum forty-eight (48) hours notice prior to the start of the original shift, the employee shall be compensated at the overtime rate for each hour worked.
- (d) Overtime rates and the forty-eight (48) hour notice period provision provided for in Article 15.02 shall not apply when the employee requests a double shift or an additional shift which would result in the employee working more than the full-time biweekly hours of work described in Article 15.01.
- (e) Employees may exchange shifts with the approval of the Employer.
- (f) Where it is deemed by the Employer that the regular rotating schedule is to be changed, a minimum of six (6) weeks' notice will be given.

15.03 Consecutive Shifts

The Employer will endeavour, where possible, to provide that no employee is scheduled to work

- (a) more than six (6) consecutive calendar days (8 hour shifts) in a two (2) week period; or
- (b) more than four (4) consecutive calendar days (10 or 12 hour shifts) in a two (2) week period.

This does not preclude shift arrangements requested by the employee, in writing, acceptable to the Employer in variance to the foregoing.

15.04 Days Off

The Employer shall endeavor to provide each full-time employee with one (1) weekend off in a two (2) week period and two (2) additional days off in such two (2) week period. Part-time employees shall be scheduled for on (1) weekend off in three (3). This does not preclude shift arrangements or the assignment of additional shifts as requested by the employee or as mutually agreed. The employer shall endeavour to minimize the number of occurrences where part-time employees must work three (3) consecutive weekends.

15.05 Meal Breaks

Where operational requirements prevent an Employee from having an uninterrupted meal period and it is not possible to reschedule the missed meal period or a portion of the meal period during the remainder of the shift, the Employee shall be compensated for the portion of the missed meal period, at a rate of one and one-half times (1.5x) the Employee's hourly rate for the period of the meal period missed.

*15.06 Reassignment on Short Notice

Where the Employer determines based on operational requirements that a reassignment of staff from one work area to another work area is needed, the following process will be utilized:

- (a) The Employer will request volunteers. If more than one employee volunteers, the reassignment shall be given to the most senior employee in the work area or classification series provided the employee has the skills, knowledge, abilities and qualifications to meet the needs of the client(s).
- (b) If no employee volunteers, then the most junior employee in the work area or classification series shall be reassigned provided the employee has the skills, knowledge, abilities and qualifications to meet the needs of the client(s).
- (c) No employee shall be reassigned from their work area for the purpose of allowing another employee to be assigned an overtime shift in their work area.
- (d) Where the Employer determines based on operational requirements that they are overstaffed for a specific classification for a specific shift, they will allow the most senior employee in that classification the choice of taking approved time off from one of their banks or vacation time.

*ARTICLE 16 - OVERTIME

16.01 Overtime Compensation

(a) Except as noted in Article 16.01(b), time worked in excess of eighty (80) hours in two (2) week pay period shall be compensated for by the Employer granting to the employee pay at the rate of time and one-half for the overtime worked.

- (b) For those employees working an eighty-four (84) hour bi-weekly shift rotation, time worked in excess of eighty-four (84) hours in a two (2) week pay period shall be compensated for by the Employer granting to the employee pay at the rate of time and one-half for the overtime worked.
- (c) An employee shall be paid at the rate of two times the straight time rates for all hours worked in excess of sixteen continuous hours in any one day where the regular scheduled shift worked was ten (10) or twelve (12) hours; or for all hours worked in excess of twelve continuous hours in any one day where the regular scheduled shift worked was eight (8) hours or less.

(d) In computing overtime:

- a period of 15 minutes or less shall be counted as 15 minutes,
- a period of more than 15 minutes but less than 30 minutes shall count as 30 minutes,
- a period of more than 30 minutes but less than 45 minutes shall be counted as 45 minutes.
- a period of more than 45 minutes but less than 60 minutes shall be counted as 1 hour.

16.02 Authorization of Overtime

All overtime must be authorized or requested by the Employer or the representative of the Employer. The Employer shall make every reasonable effort to distribute overtime as equitably as possible among Employees who are willing to work overtime.

16.03 Form of Compensation

All compensation for overtime earned during a pay period will be paid during the pay period in which it was earned. Where, upon request of the employee, and with the approval of the Employer, overtime earned during the pay period may be granted in the form of time off in lieu of pay.

16.04 Overtime Pay

Time off in lieu of pay granted pursuant to Article 16.03 shall be scheduled to be taken at a mutually agreeable time. All accumulated time in lieu banks shall be paid out on a quarterly basis.

16.05 No Overtime for Shift Change

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Agreement, overtime will not arise where the Employee creates the opportunity to be in any overtime position by virtue of an authorized shift change.

16.06 Assignment of Extra Shifts

Regular Part-time Employees shall be given preference for additional shifts known prior to posting, up to and including full-time hours provided the Regular Part-time Employee is able to meet the requirements of the available shift. Provided it does not trigger Overtime, available shifts arising after the schedule is posted shall be offered to available Regular Part-time Employees as equitably as possible.

*16.07 Meal Allowance

Where an Employee is required to work four (4) hours or more overtime as an extension to their regular shift, the Employee shall be provided with a meal, but if a meal cannot be provided, the Employee shall be provided with a \$15.00 meal allowance.

*ARTICLE 17 - TRAINING AND EDUCATION

- 17.01 The Employer shall provide and fund any Employer required training/education for an employee.
- 17.02 Any time spent in such training or educational sessions shall be considered time worked but will be paid at the regular hourly rate of the employee. The Employer shall make every reasonable effort not to schedule an employee for such training during their off time.
- 17.03 The employee shall be reimbursed for authorized costs related to registration fees, textbook costs and course fees. Other related costs for travel, lodging and meals will be reimbursed in accordance with the Employer's travel policy.
- 17.04 For clarity, training/education required by the Employer does not include training/education required for new hires or to maintain capacity for employment, nor does it include training/education required by third party.

*ARTICLE 18 - PAY PROVISIONS

*18.01 Rates of Pay

- (a) The Employer shall pay salaries and wages bi-weekly in accordance with Appendix "A" attached hereto and forming part of this Agreement.
 - (i) On each payday, Employees shall be provided with an itemized record of wages, Overtime, other pay and deductions.
 - (ii) An Employee will be advised of the amount of sick leave accrued to the Employee's credit upon request.
- (b) The following general wage increases shall be implemented for each classification in the Bargaining unit during the term of this collective agreement:
 - (i) Increase of 1.5% to all pay rates on November 1, 2020;
 - (ii) Increase of 1.5% to all pay rates on November 1, 2021;
 - (iii) November 1, 2022, (after 1.5%, 1.5% but BEFORE 3%), positions where max annual salary is less than \$39,000 will be positively adjusted by an annualized increase of \$1950 for full-time (prorated for less than full-time);
 - (iv) Increase of 3.0% to all pay rates on November 1, 2022;
 - (v) Increase of 0.5% to all pay rates on October 31, 2023

(c) General Economic Increases

In the event there is a general economic increase(s) negotiated in the publicly funded Long Term Care (LTC) sector, for another publicly funded LTC Employer which has a contract term November 1, 2020 – October 31, 2023, that is greater than the general economic increase(s) provided for in this Agreement, the same general economic increase(s) may be applied to this agreement.

The Union shall have thirty (30) days from the date of ratification of the other agreement to accept the alternate general economic wage increase.

(d) Classification Adjustments

Where through collective bargaining, a classification adjustment is negotiated into the collective agreement with a term of November 1, 2020 – October 31, 2023, of a publicly funded LTC Employer that increases the compensation of a publicly funded classification within LTC, the classification may be adjusted to the higher of the two rates.

The Union shall have thirty (30) days from the date of ratification of the other agreement to accept the alternate classification increase.

18.02 Anniversary Date

Anniversary date for the purpose of Article 18 means the date of hire to a regular position. The anniversary date will only change if:

- (a) the employee moves to a different classification at which time the date of the commencement in the new classification becomes the employee's new anniversary date;
- (b) the employee has been on a leave of absence without pay in which case the employee's anniversary date will be moved forward by the amount of time which the employee was on leave without pay unless otherwise provided in this agreement.

18.03 Salary Increment

On a year to year basis following the Anniversary Date, the Employee shall be advanced to the next level on the increment scale within the Employee's classification as listed in Appendix "A".

*18.04 Acting Pay

- (a) Where an employee is designated to perform for a temporary period of three (3) or more consecutive days, the principal duties of a higher position, **they** shall receive payment of acting pay, including the three (3) days, equivalent to ten percent (10%) higher than **their** existing rate of pay, provided that in no case shall the rate for that period exceed the maximum rate of the higher-paying position.
- (b) Acting pay shall not be paid to the employee where the employee's current position normally requires periodic substitution in the higher position.
- (c) Acting pay provisions do not preclude the right of the Employer to assign duties of any employee among remaining employees of the work unit where temporary absences occur.

18.05 Shift and Weekend Premium

A shift differential premium shall be paid to an Employee for each regular hour worked between 2000 hours and 0800 hours.

Employees shall continue to receive the hourly shift premium rate they received prior to the effective date of this Agreement, subject to the following increases:

- (a) Increase of fifteen (15) cents (\$0.15) effective August 1, 2019 (\$2.00);
- (b) Increase of fifteen (15) cents (\$0.15) effective the date of ratification of this Agreement (\$2.15);
- (c) Increase of twenty (20) cents (\$0.20) effective October 31, 2020 (\$2.35).

A weekend premium per hour shall be paid to an Employee for each regular hour worked between the hours of 0001 Saturday and 2400 Sunday. The weekend premium shall be paid in addition to the shift differential premium.

Employees shall continue to receive the hourly week-end premium rate they received prior to the effective date of this Agreement, subject to the following increases:

- (a) Increase of fifteen (15) cents (\$0.15) effective August 1, 2019 (\$2.00);
- (b) Increase of fifteen (15) cents (\$0.15) effective the date of ratification of this Agreement (\$2.15);
- (c) Increase of twenty (20) cents (\$0.20) effective October 31, 2020 (\$2.35).

*ARTICLE 19 - VACATION

19.01 Vacation Year

The vacation year shall be January 1 to December 31, inclusive.

19.02 Vacation Entitlement for Employees

Employees shall earn vacation with pay at the following rates:

- (a) Effective on date of hire, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 26.00 regular hours paid to a maximum of 80 hours (2 weeks);
- (b) Effective on the commencement of the second (2nd) year of service, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 17.333 regular hours paid to a maximum of 120 hours (3 weeks);
- (c) Effective on the commencement of the seventh (7th) year of service, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 13.00 regular hours paid to a maximum of 160 hours (4 weeks);

(d) Effective on the commencement of the twenty-first (21st) year of service, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 10.40 regular hours paid to a maximum of 200 hours (5 weeks).

19.03 Vacation Entitlement for Full-time 84 Hour Employees

Employees shall earn vacation with pay at the following rates:

- (a) Effective on date of hire, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 26.00 regular hours paid to a maximum of 84 hours (2 weeks);
- (b) Effective on the commencement of the second (2nd) year of service, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 17.333 regular hours paid to a maximum of 126 hours (3 weeks);
- (c) Effective on the commencement of the seventh (7th) year of service, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 13.00 regular hours paid to a maximum of 168 hours (4 weeks);
- (d) Effective on the commencement of the twenty-first (21st) year of service, vacation shall accumulate at the rate of one (1) hour of vacation credit for each 10.40 regular hours paid to a maximum of 210 hours (5 weeks).

*19.04 Requesting and Scheduling Vacation Leave

- (a) Employees must submit their vacation leave requests in accordance with the Employer's processes. The requests shall include the Employee's first and alternate choices.
- (b) Vacation requests and approvals are to be done three (3) times per year on the following schedule:

Approval Date	Vacation Period Coverage
April 15	June 1 – October 31
October 1	November 1 – January 31
December 15	February 1 – May 31
	April 15 October 1

(c) Staff may take up to two (2) weeks vacation leave to a maximum of their bi-weekly guarantee between July 1 and August 31. The balance must be taken at some other time during the vacation period.

- (d) Vacation requests received outside the above deadlines shall be granted on a first come, first serve basis, unless requests from two or more Employees are made on the same day for the same vacation period in which case seniority shall be used to resolve the conflict. If the Employer is unable to grant the request, the Employer shall notify the Employee. The Employer shall respond to such requests within three (3) weeks of the date the request was submitted.
- (e) Where an employee's requested time cannot be granted in (b) above, the employee shall be given a reasonable opportunity to select alternate dates, in which case the Employer shall attempt to grant such request before considering the requests of less senior employees, or the Employee can indicate to the Employer that they would like their requests to be waitlisted in case of future changes or cancellations which would enable the Employer to grant the requests. The requests shall be granted by seniority to those Employees who submitted their requests before March 15, September 1 or November 15 but were denied.
- (f) Vacation granted under (b) above shall be posted by the Employer no later than the Employer's response date

19.05 Vacation Carry Over

- (a) Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, vacation leave for a period of not more than forty (40) hours may, with the consent of the immediate management supervisor, be carried over to the following year. Request for vacation carry over entitlement shall be made in writing by the employee to the immediate management supervisor not later than November 1st of the year in which the vacation is earned, provided however that the immediate management supervisor may accept a shorter period of notice of the request. The immediate management supervisor shall respond in writing within one (1) calendar month of receiving an employee's request.
- (b) An employee scheduled to take vacation and who is unable to do so within the vacation year due to illness or injury shall be entitled to carry over this unused vacation to the subsequent year.

*19.06 Employee Compensation Upon Termination

An Employee, upon **their** separation from the Employer, shall be compensated for earned vacation leave which **they have** not taken.

*19.07 Employer Compensation Upon Termination

An Employee, upon **their** separation from the Employer, shall compensate the Employer for vacation which was taken but to which **they were** not entitled. The

Employer may deduct excess vacation usage from the final pay of the Employee. If there is not sufficient pay to cover the liability owing, the Employee is responsible for the deficit.

*19.08 Recall from Vacation

The Employer will make every reasonable effort not to recall an employee to duty after **they have** proceeded on vacation leave or to cancel vacation once it has been approved.

*19.09 Reimbursement of Expenses Upon Recall

(a) If an employee's vacation is approved and then cancelled by the Employer causing the employee to lose a monetary deposit on vacation accommodations and/or travel and providing the employee does everything reasonably possible to mitigate the loss, and providing the employee notifies the Employer that the monetary loss will be forfeited, the Employer will reimburse the employee for the monetary deposit.

The employee must provide proof of a loss as set out above.

- (b) The Employer will make every reasonable effort not to require an employee to return to work after **they have** commenced paid vacation leave. Employees will be recalled from vacation in reverse order of seniority, except where the Employer establishes the need for special skills and qualifications.
- (c) Employees returning to work from paid vacation leave, shall be paid two times (2x) **their** regular hourly rate for each hour(s) worked during the entire period of vacation cancelled by the Employer whether the Employee was scheduled or not.

*19.10 Reinstatement of Vacation Upon Recall

The vacation credits shall not be reduced for the previously scheduled vacation time that was rescheduled to work. Further, the Employee shall be permitted to reschedule **their** vacation leave at a time mutually agreed by the Employee and Employer.

19.11 Illness During Vacation

Sick leave may be substituted for vacation interrupted where it can be established by the Employee to the satisfaction of the Employer that an illness or accident occurred prior to vacation and that illness or accident was such that the vacation of the Employee was interrupted.

*ARTICLE 20 - HOLIDAYS

*20.01 Paid Holidays for Full-time Employees

The Holidays designated for employees shall be:

- (i) New Year's Day
- (ii) Heritage Day
- (iii) Good Friday
- (iv) Easter Monday
- (v) Victoria Day
- (vi) July 1st
- (vii) Civic Holiday (First Monday in August)
- (viii) Labour Day
- (ix) National Truth and Reconciliation Day
- (x) Thanksgiving Day
- (xi) Remembrance Day
- (xii) Christmas Day
- (xiii) Boxing Day

any additional day which may be proclaimed and designated by the Federal, or Provincial, or Municipal Governments as a holiday.

20.02 Holiday Falling on a Vacation Day or Day of Rest

When a day designated as a holiday coincides with a Full-time Employee's day of rest or falls within a Full-time employee's vacation period, that employee shall receive eight (8) hours of holiday credit, to be taken in accordance with Article 20.04(b).

20.03 Holiday Compensation for Part Time Employees

Part-time employees shall be entitled to holidays on a prorated basis (one hour of holiday pay for each 23.7 regular hours paid to a maximum of eighty-eight (88) hours).

20.04 Compensation for Work on a Holiday

- (a) Employees required to work on a holiday listed in Article 20.01 shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half (1.5 x) the employee's regular hourly rate for hours worked on the holiday.
- (b) Full-time employees required to work on a holiday listed in Article 20.01 shall receive eight (8) hours of holiday credit to be taken at a mutually agreed time except that any stat earned in a calendar year but not used by March 31st of the following year shall be paid out by May 31st.
- (c) Full-time employees working a twelve (12) hour or a ten (10) hour shift rotation at date of ratification (September 5, 2012) and who continue to work a twelve (12) or ten (10) hour rotation shall receive holiday credits in the same manner as prior to ratification (September 5, 2012).

*20.05 Eligibility for Paid Holiday

Employees shall be entitled to paid holidays providing **they have** has worked **their** scheduled working days immediately preceding and immediately following the holiday, unless on an approved paid leave of absence.

20.06 Christmas or New Year's Day Off

The Employer shall endeavour to schedule each employee with either Christmas Day or New Year's Day off, unless otherwise mutually agreed. This shall be done on an alternate basis.

*ARTICLE 21 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

21.01 Personal Leave

Subject to operational requirements, the Employer may grant a leave of absence without pay for personal reasons to a maximum of 12 months. Request for such personal leave shall include the reason for the leave, the date of commencement and the proposed date of return from the leave.

*21.02 Leave for Family Illness and Personal Preventative Medical/Dental

Provided a full time employee has sufficient sick leave credits, paid leave of absence up to a maximum of forty (40) hours per year will be debited against sick leave credits in order to:

- (a) Attend to the illness of a member of an employee's immediate family meaning spouse, **common-law partner**, **or domestic partner**, son, daughter, parent (or legal guardian) and when no one at home other than the employee can provide for the needs of the ill person;
- (b) Engage in and facilitate the Employee's personal preventative medical or dental care;
- (c) To attend medical or dental appointments of immediate family members as listed above, when the family member is not capable of attending alone or the employee's presence has been requested by a dentist or physician.

The Employer may require proof of the need for such leave as considered necessary. The benefits of this clause shall be pro-rated for part-time employees.

*21.03 Compassionate Leave

Compassionate Care Leave shall be granted to Employees in accordance with the *Labour Standards Code*, R.S.N.S. 1989, c. 246.

An Employee who has been employed by the Employer for a period of at least three (3) months is entitled to an unpaid leave of absence of up to twenty-eight (28) weeks in accordance with the *Labour Standards Code*, to provide care or support.

*21.04 Bereavement Leave

Immediate Family is defines as the Employee's spouse (common law); partner, or domestic partner; child (step child); parent (step parent); sibling (step sibling); grandchild (step grandchild); grandparent; father-in-law, mother-in-law; son-in-law, daughter-in-law; and legal guardian.

The "in-law" and "step-relative" relationships referred to in this provision will only be considered "Immediate Family" in cases where it is a current relationship at the time of the benefit claimed.

- (a) If the death occurs in the Immediate Family of an Employee, when said Employee is at work, then said Employee shall be granted bereavement leave with pay for the remainder of **their** tour of duty.
- (b) In the event of a death in the Employee's Immediate Family, the Employee shall be granted five (5) consecutive days leave of absence effective midnight following the death. The Employee shall be paid for all shifts they would normally be scheduled to work during those five (5) days leave if the death had not occurred.

- (c) Up to two (2) consecutive days bereavement leave with pay shall be granted for the purpose of attending the funeral of a brother-in-law or sister-in-law, aunt or uncle, niece or nephew provided that such day is the Employee's normally scheduled working day.
- (d) If an Employee is on vacation at the time of bereavement leave, the Employee shall be granted bereavement leave and be credited the appropriate number of days to her vacation credits.
- (e) An Employee who would be on leave of absence other than compassionate leave shall not be eligible for bereavement leave with pay.
- (f) An Employee when for any reason other than bereavement leave would not be considered at work, if a death in the immediate family should occur, shall not be eligible for bereavement leave with pay.
- (g) An Employee on sick leave with pay shall not be eligible for bereavement leave with pay.
- (h) All such leave will be granted to an Employee for the purpose of attending the funeral and/or other related matters of the deceased relative.
- (i) In the event that the funeral **or interment** of a relative listed in Article 21.04 occurs later than the period of bereavement leave, the Employee may defer the last day of bereavement leave until the day of the funeral **or interment**. In such case the Employee may be granted up to two (2) days without pay for travel for the purpose of attending the funeral. These two (2) days would be the days immediately preceding and following the funeral **or interment**.
- (j) The above entitlement is subject to proper notification being made by the Employee to the Employer.

21.05 Court Leave

Leave of absence without loss of regular pay shall be given to an employee other than an employee on leave of absence without pay or under suspension, who is required:

- (a) to serve on a jury; (including the time spent in the jury selection process); or
- (b) by subpoena or summons to attend as a witness in any proceedings for a matter related to the employee's own employment with the Employer:
 - (i) in or under the authority of a court or tribunal; or

- (ii) before an Arbitrator or person or persons authorized by law to make an inquiry to compel the attendance of witnesses before it.
- (c) by the Employer to appear as a witness in a legal proceeding, in which case the time involved shall be considered time worked.
- (d) The leave of absence shall be sufficient in duration to permit the employee to fulfill the witness or jury obligation.
- (a) An employee given Court leave of absence without loss of regular pay shall pay to the Employer the amount that the employee receives for this duty.
- (f) The employee shall advise the Employer as soon as possible after receipt of a jury notice or subpoena.

*21.06 Pregnancy Leave

- (a) A pregnant employee is entitled to an unpaid leave of absence of up to seventeen (17) weeks upon giving the Employer notice as per Article 21.06(d). The Employer may, prior to approving such leave, request a certificate from a legally qualified medical practitioner stating that the employee is pregnant and specifying the expected date of delivery.
- (b) Pregnancy leave shall begin on such date as the employee determines, but not sooner than sixteen (16) weeks preceding the expected date of delivery nor later than the date of delivery.
- (c) Pregnancy leave shall end on such date as the employee determines, but not later than 17 weeks following the date of delivery, nor sooner than one (1) week after the date of delivery.
- (d) A pregnant employee shall provide the Employer with at least four (4) weeks' notice of the date **they** will begin **their** pregnancy leave. Such notice may be amended at any time by the employee:
 - (i) by changing any date in the notice to an earlier date if the notice is amended at least two (2) weeks before that earlier date;
 - (ii) by changing any date in the notice to a later date if the notice is amended at least two (2) weeks before the original date.
- (e) Where notice as required under Article 21.06(d) is not possible due to circumstances beyond the control of the employee, the employee will provide the Employer as much notice as reasonably practicable of the commencement of **their** leave or return to work.

*21.07 Pregnant Employee Rights

- (a) The Employer shall not terminate the employment of an employee because of **their** pregnancy.
- (b) The Employer may require an employee to commence a leave of absence without pay where the employee's position cannot be reasonably performed **when** pregnant, or **when** the performance of the employee's work is materially affected by the pregnancy. Such action shall not be taken until the employee has been advised of the employer's concerns and provided the opportunity to provide medical evidence establishing **their** ability to work.
- (c) Leave for illness of an employee arising out of or associated with the employee's pregnancy prior to the commencement of, or the ending of, pregnancy leave granted in accordance with Article 21.06(a), may be granted sick leave in accordance with the provisions of Article 22.

*21.08 Pregnancy/Birth Allowance

- (a) An employee entitled to pregnancy leave under the provisions of this Agreement, who provides the Employer with proof that **they have** applied for, and is eligible to receive employment insurance (E.I.) benefits pursuant to Section 22, *Employment Insurance Act*, S.C. 1996, c.23, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Employment Benefit (S.E.B.).
- (b) In respect to the period of pregnancy leave, payments made according to the S.E.B. Plan will consist of the following:
 - (i) Where the employee is subject to a waiting period of one (1) week before receiving E.I. benefits, payments equivalent to seventy-five percent (75%) of **their** weekly rate of pay for the one (1) week waiting period, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period;
 - (ii) Up to a maximum of five (5) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the weekly E.I. benefits the employee is eligible to receive and ninety-three percent (93%) of **their** weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period which may result in a decrease in the E.I. benefits to which the employee would have been eligible if no other earnings had been received during the period.

- (c) For the purpose of this allowance, an employee's weekly rate of pay will be one-half (1/2) the bi-weekly rate of pay to which the employee is entitled for **their** classification on the date immediately preceding the commencement of **their** pregnancy leave. In the case of a part-time employee, such weekly rate of pay will be multiplied by the fraction obtained from dividing the employee's time worked (as defined for the purpose of accumulating service) averaged over the preceding twenty-six (26) weeks by the regularly scheduled full-time hours of work for the employee's classification.
- (d) Where an employee becomes eligible for a salary increment or pay increase during the benefit period, benefits under the S.E.B. plan will be adjusted accordingly.
- (e) The Employer will not reimburse the employee for any amount **they are** required to remit to Human Resources Development Canada, where **their** annual income exceeds one and one-half (1 1/2) times the maximum yearly insurable earnings under the *Employment Insurance Act*.

21.09 Parental and Adoption Leave

Parental and Adoption Leave shall refer to the following leaves which include biological parents, and adoptive parents.

- (a) The parental leave of an Employee who has taken pregnancy/birth leave and whose newborn child or children arrive in the Employee's home during pregnancy/birth leave;
 - (i) shall begin immediately upon completion of the pregnancy/birth leave, without the Employee's returning to work; and
 - (ii) shall end not later than seventy-eight (78) weeks, or longer if provided for in the *Employment Insurance Act 1996 c.23*, after the parental leave began as determined by the Employee, subject to the Employee's giving four (4) weeks' notice of the date upon which the leave will end. In no case shall the combined pregnancy/birth and parental/adoption leaves to which the employee is entitled exceed seventy-eight weeks unless otherwise provided for in the *Employment Insurance Act 1996 c.32*.
- (b) The parental leave for an Employee who becomes a parent of one or more children through the birth of the child or children, other than a parent for whom provisions is made in 21.07 (a),
 - (i) shall begin on such date coinciding with or after the birth of the child as the Employee determines; and

- (ii) shall end not later than seventy-eight (78) weeks, or longer if provided for in the *Employment Insurance Act 1996 c.23* after the parental leave began and in any case, no later than fifty-two (52) weeks after the child or children first arrive in the Employee's home.
- (c) An Employee who becomes a parent of one or more children through the placement of the child or children in the care of the Employee for the purpose of adoption of the child or children is entitled to a leave of absence of up to seventy-eight (78) weeks unless otherwise provided for in the Employment Insurance Act 1996 c.32. This leave:
 - (i) shall begin on a date coinciding with the arrival of the child or children in the Employee's home; and
 - (ii) shall end not later than seventy-eight (78) weeks, or longer if provided for in the *Employment Insurance Act 1996 c.23* after the leave began.

*21.10 Rights of Employees on Pregnancy or Parental/Adoption Leave

- (a) If an employee is entitled to parental/adoption or pregnancy leave and the child to whom the leave relates is hospitalized for a period exceeding or likely to exceed one week, the employee is entitled to return to and resume work and defer the unused portion of leave until the child is discharged from the hospital, upon giving the Employer reasonable notice.
- (b) (i) When an employee reports for work upon the expiration of the period referred to in Articles 21.07 or 21.10 she shall resume work with the same designation **they** held prior to the commencement of the leave, with no loss of benefits accrued to the commencement of the leave.
 - (ii) During the period of leave, the Employer will pay its agreed portion of the benefit plan premiums if the employee chooses to pay **they** share of the agreed portion of the deductions.
- (c) While on pregnancy or parental/adoption leave, an employee shall continue to accrue and accumulate service and seniority credits from the duration of the leave and **their** service and seniority shall be deemed to be continuous.

*21.11 Parental and Adoption Leave Allowance

(a) An employee entitled to parental or adoption leave under the provisions of this Agreement, who provides the Employer with proof that **they have** applied for and is eligible to receive employment insurance (E. I.) benefits

pursuant to the *Employment Insurance Act, 1996*, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Employment Benefit (S.E.B.) Plan.

- (b) In respect to the period of parental or adoption leave, payments made according to the (S.E.B.) Plan will consist of the following:
 - (i) Where the employee is subject to a waiting period of two (2) weeks before receiving E. I. benefits, payments equivalent to seventy-five percent (75%) of **their** weekly rate of pay for each week of the two (2) week waiting period, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period;
 - (ii) Up to a maximum of ten (10) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the weekly E. I. benefits the employee is eligible to receive and ninety-three per cent (93%) of their weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period which may result in a decrease in the E. I. benefits to which the employee would have been eligible if no other earnings had been received during the period.
- (c) For the purposes of this allowance, an employee's weekly rate of pay will be one-half the bi-weekly rate of pay to which the employee is entitled for their classification on the day immediately preceding the commencement of the adoption leave. In the case of a part-time employee, such weekly rate of pay will be multiplied by the fraction obtained from dividing the employee's time worked (as defined for the purpose of accumulating service) averaged over the preceding twenty-six (26) weeks by the regularly scheduled full-time hours of work for the employee's classification.
- (d) Where an employee becomes eligible for a salary increment or pay increase during the benefit period, payments under the S.E.B. Plan will be adjusted accordingly.
- (e) The Employer will not reimburse the employee for any amount **they are** required to remit to Human Resources Development Canada where **their** annual income exceeds one and one-half (1 ½) times the maximum yearly insurable earnings under the *Employment Insurance Act*.

*21.12 Leave for Birth of Child

On the occasion of the birth of **a** child, an employee shall be granted special leave with pay up to a maximum of one (1) day during the confinement of the mother. This leave may be divided into two (2) periods and granted on separate days.

21.13 Leave for Adoption of Child

An employee shall be granted one (1) day's leave with pay for the purpose of the adoption of a child by the employee, or the employee's spouse. This leave may be divided into two (2) periods and granted on separate days.

*21.14 Public Office Leave

- (a) The Employer shall grant a leave of absence without pay upon the request of any Employee to run as a candidate in a Federal, Provincial, or Municipal election. If the Employee withdraws as a candidate or is an unsuccessful candidate, **they are** entitled to return to **their** former position without loss of benefits provided that the Employee gives two (2) weeks' notice to the employer of **their** intent to return unless mutually agreed to a shorter notice period.
- (b) Any Employee in the Bargaining Unit who is elected to full-time office in Federal, Provincial, or Municipal level of Government shall be granted a leave of absence without pay, for a term not exceeding five (5) years.
- (c) Upon return, the Employee will be placed in a position determined in accordance with the Employer at that time. The Employee shall be placed on the same level of the increment scale the Employee formerly occupied prior to commencing the leave of absence. The Employee shall retain all benefits which accrued up to the time the Employee commenced the leave of absence, including Service. The Employee shall continue to accrue Seniority during the leave of absence.

21.15 Storm Leave

It is the responsibility of every employee to make every reasonable effort to arrive at their work location as scheduled. However, during storm conditions, when such arrival is impossible or delayed, all absent time will be deemed to be leave and the employee has the option to:

- (i) take the absent time as unpaid; or
- (ii) deduct the absent time from accumulated holiday time or vacation credits; or
- (iii) where the employee has no entitlement to accumulated paid leave, the employee may, with prior approval of the employer, make up the absent time as the scheduling allows, provided that overtime will not be payable by the Employer as a result of such time worked.

*21.16 Leave for Parent of a Critically III Child

An employee who has been employed by the Employer for a period of at least three (3) consecutive months of continuous employment and is the parent of a critically ill child is entitled to an unpaid leave of absence in accordance with the Labour Standards Code.

*21.17 Domestic Violence Leave

An Employee is entitled to **an unpaid** leave of absence if the employee or a child of the employee experiences domestic violence. The terms of the leave shall be in accordance with the provisions of the *Labour Standards Code*.

21.18 Return from Approved Leave

Employees returning to work from a period of approved leave shall normally be returned to the assignment they had prior to the leave. This does not prevent an employee from being subsequently reassigned in accordance with provisions of the Collective Agreement.

*ARTICLE 22 - SICK LEAVE

22.01 Sick Time

- (a) Paid sick leave shall accumulate at the rate of eleven point zero eight (11.08) hours per one hundred and sixty (160) regular hours paid the maximum amount of accumulation shall be one thousand (1000) hours.
- (b) Sick leave is an indemnity benefit and not an acquired right. An employee is entitled to receive sick leave with pay when the employee is unable to perform their duties and provided proper medical certificates are presented to the Employer, upon request. An employee who is absent from a scheduled shift on approved sick leave shall only be entitled to sick leave pay if the employee is not otherwise receiving pay for that day, and provided the employee has sufficient sick leave credits.
- (c) The Employer reserves the right to require any employee claiming paid sick leave to produce evidence of illness satisfactory to the Employer. For the purpose of this provision, the Employer may require the employee be examined by a medical practitioner of the Employer's choice, in which case the Employer shall be responsible for paying the direct costs of such examination.

*22.02 Confidentiality of Health Information

- (a) An employee shall not be required to provide **their** manager/supervisor specific information regarding the nature of **their** illness or injury during a period of absence. However, the Employer may require the employee to provide such information to persons responsible for occupational health.
- (b) These persons shall not release any information to the manager/supervisor of the employee except the duration or expected duration of the absence, the fitness of the employee to return to work, any limitations associated with the fitness of the employee to return to work, and whether the illness or injury is bona fide.
- (c) The Employer shall store health information separately and access thereto shall be given only to the persons directly responsible for the administration of occupational health.

22.03 Alcohol Drug & Gambling Dependency

Without detracting from the existing rights and obligations of the parties recognized in other provisions of this Agreement, the Employer and the Union agree to cooperate in encouraging employees afflicted with alcoholism, drug dependency or gambling dependency, to undergo a coordinated program directed to the objective of their rehabilitation.

*ARTICLE 23 - LAYOFF, CONTRACTING OUT OR DISCHARGE

- 23.01 Non bargaining unit employees will not perform jobs in the bargaining unit to the extent that this results in a layoff from employment or a reduction in the regular hours of work of any bargaining unit member. This provision does not apply during emergency situations, such as fire, flood, or circumstances beyond the control of the Employer.
- 23.02 No employees shall be laid off from employment or have their regular hours of work reduced as a result of the Employer contracting out work. This provision does not apply during emergency situations, such as fire, flood, or circumstances beyond the control of the Employer.

*23.03 in the event of a layoff, the following procedure shall be implemented:

- 1. Layoffs will be done by classification.
- 2. Part time employees shall not be permitted to displace full time employees.

- 3. When the Employer determines that a staff reduction will be necessary it shall attempt to alleviate the number of layoffs required by postponing the filling of vacancies. The Employer will provide notice to the union at the same time. The Employer will give priority to this process over the operation of the transfer roster.
- 4. Where, as part of a staff reduction, a position is to be eliminated in a particular classification, the employee in the position initially affected shall be given the option of choosing among one of the following:
 - i) the employee may choose to accept a layoff, retaining all rights of recall under the collective agreement;
 - ii) the employee may choose to fill an available vacancy;
 - the employee may choose to displace the least senior bargaining unit employee within their classification, hours of work, and shift assignment.
 - iv) the employee may choose to displace the least senior bargaining unit employee in any classification for which they are qualified provided they are more senior than the employee being displaced.
- 5. Employees displaced as per 4 (iii), (iv) shall be given the option of choosing among one of the following:
 - the employee may choose to accept a layoff, retaining all rights of recall under the collective agreement;
 - ii) the employee may choose to fill an available vacancy;
 - the employee may choose to displace the least senior bargaining unit employee within their classification.
 - iv) the employee may choose to displace the least senior bargaining unit employee in any classification for which they are qualified provided they are more senior than the employee being displaced.
- 6. The options as outlined in paragraphs four (4) and five (5) above shall be offered to affected employees by seniority in accordance with the following; first, to any affected full-time employees, second, to any affected part-time employees.
- 7. Employees displaced as a result of the procedure outlined in paragraphs four (4) and five (5) shall be laid off but shall retain rights of recall.
- 8. Rights of recall for any employee laid off pursuant to this Article shall include the right to be recalled to any temporary or permanent vacancies (including any arising in the work area from where the employee was laid off) which arise, which are in their former classification or a classification

for which **they are** qualified and which are for hours equal to or less than in the position held by the employee prior to the layoff.

No new employees shall be hired to a classification until those laid off in that classification have been given the opportunity of recall, subject to the qualifications and threshold abilities of those on layoff to perform the available work.

The Employer shall provide regular full-time and regular part-time employees with at least six (6) weeks' notice of the effective date of a layoff. If the employee has not had the opportunity to work any previously scheduled days during the notice period, the employee shall be paid for such days in lieu of such notice.

9. The Employer agrees to maintain a recall list. Employees shall remain on the recall list for a period of twelve (12) months from the date of layoff. Employees are responsible for leaving their current address and telephone number(s) with the Employer. Employees will be recalled in reverse order of layoff.

*ARTICLE 24 - NOTICE OF RESIGNATION

*24.01 Notice of Resignation

If an employee desires to terminate employment, the employee shall forward a letter of resignation to the Employer not less than **three (3)** weeks prior to the effective date of termination, provided however the Employer may accept a shorter period of notice.

24.02 Acknowledgement of Letters of Resignation

Receipt of letters of resignation shall be acknowledged by the Employer in writing.

24.03 Withdrawal of Resignation

- (a) An Employee, who has terminated their employment through resignation, may withdraw their resignation, within forty-eight (48) hours of the time it was submitted to the Employer.
- (b) The employee's final pay shall be adjusted to account for accrued or advanced vacation or other benefits and pay.

*ARTICLE 25 - GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION

25.01 Informal Dispute Resolution

Should a dispute arise during the term of this agreement, such dispute will be resolved in the following manner:

- (a) An employee who feels that they have been treated unjustly or aggrieved by any action or lack of action by the Employer shall first discuss the matter with the immediate Manager/designate no later than ten (10) working days after the date on which the employee became aware of the action or circumstance. The employee may have a Steward present if so desired.
- (b) The Manager/designate shall provide a verbal response to the dispute within ten (10) working days of the discussions unless the Union agrees to extend this time limit.

*25.02 Union Approval

Where the grievance relates to the interpretation or application of this Collective Agreement, an Employee is not entitled to present the grievance unless **they have** the approval in writing of the Union, or is represented by the Union.

*25.03 Grievance

Where an employee alleges that **they have** been discharged contrary to Article 12, **they** may initiate a grievance at Step 2 of the grievance procedure.

*25.04 Grievance Procedure

STEP ONE

If the employee or the Union is not satisfied with the verbal decision of their Manager/designate, the employee may, within ten (10) working days of receiving the decision of the Manager, present **their** grievance in writing to the Corporate Director/designate. The Corporate Director/designate shall give **their** decision in writing within ten (10) working days.

STEP TWO

If the decision of the Corporate Director/designate is not acceptable to the Union, the employee may, within ten (10) working days of receiving the response, refer

the grievance to the CEO/designate. The CEO/designate shall respond in writing to the grievance within a period of fifteen (15) working days.

If the decision of the CEO/designate is not acceptable to the Union, the grievance may be referred to Arbitration pursuant to Article 25.10.

25.05 Right to Union Representation

At any meeting that may occur during the grievance procedure, the emp loyees shall have the right to Union representation.

25.06 Working Days

In determining the time limits under any procedures working days shall be deemed to exclude Saturdays, Sundays and recognized Holidays pursuant to Article 20.01.

25.07 Extension of Time Limits

At the request of either party to this Agreement, it may be mutually agreed to extend the time limits under the Grievance Procedure.

25.08 Policy Grievance

A Policy grievance is one where either party to this Agreement disputes the general application, interpretation of this Agreement. The policy grievance shall be initiated at Step 2 of the Grievance procedure within twenty-five (25) days after the circumstances given rise to the grievance occurred or ought reasonably to have come to the attention of the party.

25.09 Employer to Inform Union

The Employer shall advise the Union of the names of the person designated as the Employer representatives at each step of the grievance procedure.

25.10 Notification

(a) Either of the parties may, after exhausting the grievance procedure in Article 25.04, notify the other party at the earliest possible date but in any case no later than 60 working days after the receipt of the reply at Step 2, of its desire to refer the grievance to arbitration pursuant to the provisions of the *Trade Union Act* and this Agreement.

(b) Prior to proceeding to arbitration, the parties may jointly agree to utilize the voluntary mediation process established by the Nova Scotia Department of Labour and Advanced Education. It is agreed that if voluntary mediation is utilized, neither party shall be deemed to have waived its right to proceed to arbitration unless the parties agree that the voluntary mediation recommendations shall be binding upon both parties.

25.11 Employer Grievance

The Employer may institute a grievance by submitting the matter in writing directly to the Union within ten (10) working days of the events giving rise to the matter. The Union shall reply to the grievance within ten (10) working days of receipt of the grievance. If the response of the Union does not provide satisfactory settlement to the Employer, the Employer may refer the grievance to Arbitration pursuant to Article 25.12.

25.12 Referral to Arbitration

- (a) In the event that a grievance is submitted to arbitration, it shall be heard by a single arbitrator.
- (b) If the Union and the Employer fail to agree upon the appointment of the arbitrator, the appointment shall be made by the Minister of Labour and Advanced Education for Nova Scotia.

25.13 Arbitration Fees and Expenses

Each party shall pay one-half (1/2) of the expenses of a single arbitrator as provided by Section 43 of the *Trade Union Act*.

25.14 Arbitration Award

Arbitration awards shall be final and binding. An arbitrator may not alter, modify or amend any part of this Agreement, but shall have the power to modify or set aside any unjust penalty of discharge, suspension or discipline imposed by the Employer on an employee.

ARTICLE 26 - RETIREMENT ALLOWANCE

26.01 Retirement Allowance

An employee who retires because of age, mental or physical incapacity, in accordance with the terms of the Canada Pension Plan or an unreduced pension

with the Nova Scotia Health Employees' Pension plan shall be granted a Retirement Allowance the equivalent of:

- (a) one-half (1/2) month's pay, if employed for three (3) years but less than ten (10) years;
- (b) one (1) month's pay, if employed for ten (10) years but less than fifteen (15) years;
- (c) two (2) month's pay if employed for fifteen (15) years but less than twenty (20) years;
- (d) three (3) month's pay if employed for twenty (20) years but less than twenty-five (25) years;
- (e) four (4) month's pay if employed for twenty-five (25) years but less than thirty (30) years;
- (f) five (5) month's pay if employed for thirty (30) or more years.

The hourly rate which shall be used to calculate the amount of Retirement Allowance in accordance with this Article shall be the regular hourly rate of the regular classification held by the Employee prior to the termination of employment. In the event of the death of an Employee, the allowance will be paid to the Employee's estate.

A complete year shall mean 2080 regular hours paid. A month shall mean 173 regular hours paid. Employees working less than full time during their employment shall have their retirement allowance pro-rated in direct proportion to the total of the regular hours paid during their length of service. Service shall not be pro-rated.

26.02 Notwithstanding Article 25.01 the Public Services Sustainability Act (2015) requires the Employer to freeze the years of service used to calculate the amount of the Retirement Allowance, which shall be the years up to and including the year ending March 31, 2015.

Employees will have the option on a one time only basis to obtain an early payout of their Retirement Allowance. To be eligible for the early payout option employees must have gained the years of service required under Article 25.01 prior to March 31, 2015. Casual employees are not eligible.

Employees who wish to choose an early payout must opt to do so, in writing to the Employer, no later than thirty calendar days after the Employer sends them notice of their eligibility for an early payout.

ARTICLE 27 - Pension Plan, Group Life Insurance & Medical/dental plan

- **27.01** The Employer will continue to cost share, as currently provided, the premiums for the existing benefit plans in effect or similar plans (i.e. life insurance, pension).
- 27.02 The Employer agrees to cost share on the basis of 65% of the premiums for Blue Cross or similar Health Care Coverage for those Employees who are eligible and who pay their respective share on the basis of 35% of the premiums to participate in the plan.
- 27.03 The Employer agrees to cost share on the basis of 50% of the premiums for a Dental Care Plan for those Employees who are eligible and who pay their respective share on the basis of 50% of the premiums to participate in the plan. Participation in the Dental Care Plan is mandatory for all employees who meet the eligibility requirements, unless the employee provides proof of alternate coverage through a spouse's plan.

*ARTICLE 28 - WORKERS' COMPENSATION

28.01 Workers' Compensation

Employees are covered by the Workers' Compensation Act.

*28.02 WCB Earnings Replacement Supplement

- (a) An employee who is injured on duty shall immediately report or cause to have reported an injury sustained in the performance of **their** duties to **their** immediate supervisor.
- (b) Employees may use sick leave credits to supplement the earnings replacement benefit paid by the Workers' Compensation Board equal to the difference between the earnings replacement benefit received by the employee under the Workers' Compensation Act and the employee's net pre-accident earnings.
- (c) A Regular Full Time or Part Time employee who is unable to attend work for greater than one pay period due to workplace illness or injury and who is awaiting approval of a claim for Workers' Compensation benefits may have the Employer provide payment from the employee's sick leave credits equivalent to the benefits **they** would earn under the Workers Compensation Act providing the employee is able to establish, to the Employer, that the illness or injury prevents the employee from working and the employee has sufficient sick leave credits.

(d) In such case, the employee must provide a written undertaking to the Employer and the required notification to the WCB that the initial payment(s) from the WCB is to be provided directly to the Employer on behalf of the employee, up to the level of the payment advanced by the Employer.

*28.03 Ongoing Participation in Group Plan

The Employer shall continue to cost share the group benefits plans as in accordance with Article 27 while an employee is in receipt of Workers' Compensation benefits, provided that the employee makes acceptable arrangements with the Employer for payment of **their** share of the benefit premiums. In no case shall the Employer be required to cost share the benefits for a period longer than six (6) months from the onset of the WCB period. This shall not determine the Employee's eligibility to participate in the plans.

ARTICLE 29 – DAMAGE TO EMPLOYEE PROPERTY

29.01 Personal Property

The Employer agrees that in the case where damage is done by a resident to a prescribed health device (such as eye glasses, contact lenses, hearing aids, dentures) belonging to an Employee, the Employer will reimburse the Employee for the actual replacement or repair cost of the damaged property. Where the damage is done by a resident to other personal property (such as a watch) belonging to an Employee, the Employer will reimburse the Employee for the reasonable cost to replace or repair the damaged property. Such damage must be reported at the time of the incident with full details provided in the incident report. This provision shall only apply to personal property which the Employee would reasonably have in **their** possession during the performance of **their** duty.

*ARTICLE 30 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

30.01 Occupational Health and Safety Act

The Employer, the Union and Employees agree to be bound by the provisions of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act, S.N.S 1996, c7* and regulations pursuant to the *Act*.

30.02 Occupational Health and Safety Committee

Notwithstanding section 18 (1) of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*, the parties agree to maintain the existing Occupational Health and Safety Committee, which will be comprised of such representatives and responsibilities pursuant to the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*.

*30.03 No Discrimination

Subject to Article 29.01, pursuant to section 45 of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*, the Employer shall not take, or threaten to take discriminatory action against an Employee because of that Employee's assertion of **their** rights pursuant to the Act, or because of compliance with the *Act*.

30.04 Uniforms

- (a) The Employer shall continue to provide cooks with aprons.
- (b) The Employer shall continue to provide maintenance workers with prescribed shirts, pants and footwear.
- (c) The Employer shall provide Cooks, Food Services Workers and Environmental Service Workers who work in the kitchen with prescribed footwear.

*30.05 Uniform Allowance

Uniform allowances will be provided to employees in each of the classifications/departments outlined below:

- (a) Housekeeping Workers; Laundry Workers; Continuing Care Assistants, Client Support Assistants; and Environmental Services Workers.
- (b) The amount of uniform allowance to be provided to each of the above groups is as follows:

(a) Full-time employees \$150.00 per year (b) Part-time employees \$80.00 per year

ARTICLE 31 – LABOUR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

31.01 Labour Management Committee

(a) The Union and the Employer agree to establish/maintain a Labour Management Committee which shall be comprised of two (2) representatives of the Local Union and two (2) representatives of the

- Employer. A person designated by the Union and the Employer shall alternate as the Chairperson.
- (b) Employees who attend Labour Management meetings held during their scheduled time off shall be paid straight time rates for time spent at such meetings.
- (c) The Committee shall meet no less than three (3) times per year. Either party may request additional meetings on two (2) weeks' notice in which case the Parties shall schedule a meeting at a mutually agreeable time.
- (d) Topics for discussion may be agreed upon by the Committee and the agenda shall be circulated one (1) week prior to the meeting by mutual agreement.
- (e) Minutes are to be drafted by the person appointed to act as secretary to the committee. The draft minutes shall be typed and circulated by the Employer not later than three (3) calendar weeks following the meeting.

31.02 Mandate

The Labour Management Committee shall meet to discuss matters of concern between the Parties which may include the following:

- Staffing
- Orientation
- Workload
- 4. Scheduling
- Transfers
- 6. Reassignment
- 7. Scheduling difficulties created by short-term and long-term absences
- Lavoffs
- 9. Correcting conditions causing grievances and misunderstandings but not any matter that has been referred to the grievance and arbitration process.

The labour management committee shall not negotiate, re-negotiate or amend or alter any terms of this Collective Agreement.

31.03 Recommendations

The Committee shall be responsible for:

- 1. Defining problems:
- 2. Developing viable solutions to such problems;
- Making recommendations to the appropriate Employer or Union authority.

*ARTICLE 32 - DURATION AND RETROACTIVITY

*32.01 Duration

This Agreement shall be binding and remain in effect from November 1, 2020 to October 31, 2023 and thereafter from year to year unless or until either party gives notice in writing to bargain during the three (3) month period proceeding the date of its termination.

32.02 Retroactivity

Retroactivity shall only apply to provisions of the salary adjustment in Appendix "A", annexed hereto. Otherwise, the provisions become effective on the date of signing the Collective Agreement or as expressly stated in the Collective Agreement.

*32.03 Retroactivity

Members of the bargaining unit who have resigned or retired since October 31, 20**20** will have thirty (30) days from the date of signing of this Agreement to apply in writing for the retroactive wage increase. This shall not preclude a member upon resignation or retirement from presenting a letter of request to Human Resources on the final day of employment.

*32.04 Notice to Bargain

The parties agree to waive the timeline as noted in 32.01 for Notice to Bargain.

Northwoodcare Bedford Inc.

Caroline Campbell Corporate Director, People Services Kerri Rayner Staffing Resource Manager	Surrya Anjum Manager, People Services Maclel Amy MacLellan Nursing Services Manger
Nova Scotia Government & 0	General Employees Union
Sandra Mullen President, NSGEU	Tony Bremner Chief Negotiator, NSGEU
Shelley Eisenhauer Bargaining Committee Linu Mareum Tina Nordin Bargaining Committee	Kim Iceton Bargaining Committee

DATED at Dartmonth, Nova Scotia, this 27 day of January, 2023.

*APPENDIX "A" *WAGES RATES

NOTE: All hourly rates are based on 2080 hours

				% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	1.5%	Wage Adjustment	F	% Increase:	3.0%	% Increase:	0.5%
Classification		Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-20 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-20 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-21 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-21 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-22 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-22 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct.31-23 Hourly Rate	Oct.31-23 Approx. Annual Rate
Food Service Worker (Distant Aide)	Probationary Rate	\$16,4144	\$34,142	\$16.6605	\$34,654	\$16.9104	\$35,174	\$17.8479	\$37,124	\$18.3834	\$38,237	\$18.4753	\$38,429
force & social	Regular Rate	\$16.6933	\$34,722	\$16.9437	\$35,243	\$17.1979	\$35,772	\$18.1354	\$37,722	\$18.6795	\$38,853	\$18.7729	\$39,048
Client Support Assistant (Dietary Aide, Housekeeper)							â						
Environmental Services Worker (Housekeeping)						ACAST 8 137							
Laundry Worker	Probationary Rate	\$16.7512	\$34,847	\$17.0049	\$35,370	\$17.2599	\$35,901	\$18.1974	\$37,851	\$18.7433	\$38,986	\$18.8371	\$39,181
(Laundry Aide)	Regular Rate	\$17.0398	\$35,440	\$17.2939	\$35,971	\$17.5533	\$36,511	\$18.4908	\$38,461	\$19.0455	\$39,615	\$19.1407	\$39,813

				% Increase;	1.5%	% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	3.0%	% Increase:	0.5%
Classification		Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-20 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-20 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-21 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-21 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-22 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct.31-23 Hourly Rate	Oct.31-23 Approx. Annual Rate
Continuing Care Assistant without certification	Start	\$17.5621	\$36,530	\$17.8257	\$37,078	\$18.0931	\$37,634	\$18.6359	\$38,763	\$18.7291	\$38,957
	After 1 year	\$17.9157	\$37,260	\$18.1823	\$37,819	\$18.4550	\$38,386	\$19.0086	\$39,538	\$19,1037	\$39,736
	After 2 years	\$18.2687	\$37,999	\$18.5428	\$38,569	\$18.8209	\$39,147	\$19.3855	\$40,322	\$19.4824	\$40,523
	After 3 years	\$18.6185	\$38,722	\$18.8955	\$39,303	\$19.1789	\$39,892	\$19.7543	\$41,089	\$19.8530	\$41,294
	After 4 years	\$18.9633	\$39,443	\$19.2476	\$40,035	\$19.5364	\$40,636	\$20.1224	\$41,855	\$20.2231	\$42,064

				% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	1.5%	Wage Adjustment	1	% Increase:	3.0%	% Increase:	0.5%
Classification		Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-20 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-20 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-21 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-21 Approx. Annual Rate	Feb.10-22 Hourly Rate	Feb.10-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-22 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct.31-23 Hourly Rate	Oct.31-23 Approx. Annual Rate
Continuing Care Assistant	Start	\$17.5621	\$36,530	\$17.8257	\$37,078	\$18.0931	\$37,634	\$21.4712	\$44,660	\$22.1153	\$46,000	\$22.228	\$46,230
	After 1 year	\$17.9157	\$37,260	\$18.1823	\$37,819	\$18.4550	\$38,386	\$21.9096	\$45,572	\$22.5669	\$46,939	\$22.6797	\$47,174
	After 2 years	\$18.2687	\$37,999	\$18.5428	\$38,569	\$18.8209	\$39,147	\$22.3567	\$46,502	\$23.0274	\$47,897	\$23.1426	\$48,137
	After 3 years	\$18.6185	\$38,722	\$18.8955	\$39,303	\$19.1789	\$39,892	\$22.8130	\$47,451	\$23.4974	\$48,875	\$23.6149	\$49,119
	After 4 years	\$18.9633	\$39,443	\$19.2476	\$40,035	\$19.5364	\$40,636	\$23.2784	\$48,419	\$23.9767	\$49,872	\$24.0966	\$50,121
	After 4 years	\$18.9633	>39,443	\$19.2476	\$40,035	\$19.5364	S.	40,636	-	\$23.2784	\$23.2784 \$48,419	\$23.2784 \$48,419 \$23.9767	\$23.2784 \$48,419 \$23.9767 \$49,872

				% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	3.0%	% Increase:	0.5%
Classification		Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-20 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-20 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-21 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-21 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-22 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct.31-23 Hourly Rate	Oct.31-23 Approx. Annual Rate
Cook's Assistant	Probationary Rate	\$20.6996	\$43,066	\$21.0154	\$43,712	\$21.3306	\$44,368	\$21.9705	\$45,699	\$22.0804	\$45,927
(Cook's Assistant)	Regular Rate	\$21.0574	\$43,798	\$21.3725	\$44,455	\$21.6931	\$45,122	\$22.3439	\$46,475	\$22.4556	\$46,708
Cook - 2nd	Probationary Rate	\$21.3113	\$44,330	\$21.6322	\$44,995	\$21.9567	\$45,670	\$22.6154	\$47,040	\$22.7285	\$47,275
(Cook - 2nd)	Regular Rate	\$21.6807	\$45,084	\$22.0001	\$45,760	\$22.3301	\$46,447	\$23.0000	\$47,840	\$23.1150	\$48,079
<u>.</u>											
1st Cook (Journeyman)	Probationary Rate	\$22.6388	\$47,095	\$22.9815	\$47,801	\$23.3262	\$48,519	\$24.0260	\$49,974	\$24.1461	\$50,224
	Regular Rate	\$23.0315	\$47,895	\$23.3719	\$48,614	\$23.7225	\$49,343	\$24.4341	\$50,823	\$24.5563	\$51,077
						=					
Area Support Clerk	Probationary Rate	\$18.8408	\$39,181	\$19.1197	\$39,769	\$19.4065	\$40,365	\$19.9887	\$41,576	\$20.0886	\$41,784
(Area Support Clerk)	Regular Rate	\$19.1526	\$39,847	\$19.4447	\$40,445	\$19.7364	\$41,052	\$20.3285	\$42,283	\$20.4301	\$42,495
Maintenance Worker	Probationary Rate	\$21.3344	\$44,381	\$21.6570	\$45,047	\$21.9819	\$45,722	\$22.6413	\$47,094	\$22.7545	\$47,329
(ואפווורבוופוורב וו	Regular Rate	\$21.7041	\$45,135	\$22.0249	\$45,812	\$22.3553	\$46,499	\$23.0259	\$47,894	\$23.1411	\$48,133
										3	

				% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	1.5%	% Increase:	3.0%	% Increase:	0.5%
Classification		Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-20 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-20 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-21 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-21 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-22 Hourly Rate	Nov.01-22 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct.31-23 Hourly Rate	Oct.31-23 Approx. Annual Rate
Recreation Programmer	Start	\$19.9644	\$41,526	\$20.2639	\$42,149	\$20.5678	\$42,781	\$21.1848	\$44,064	\$21.2908	\$44,285
	After 1 year	\$20.5806	\$42,807	\$20.8892	\$43,449	\$21.2025	\$44,101	\$21.8386	\$45,424	\$21.9478	\$45,651
	After 2 years	\$21.2588	\$44,218	\$21.5776	\$44,881	\$21.9013	\$45,555	\$22.5583	\$46,921	\$22.6711	\$47,156
	After 3 years	\$21.9374	\$45,630	\$22.2666	\$46,314	\$22.6006	\$47,009	\$23.2786	\$48,419	\$23.3950	\$48,662
	After 4 years	\$22.6158	\$47,041	\$22.9550	\$47,746	\$23.2993	\$48,463	\$23.9983	\$49,916	\$24.1183	\$50,166
						Section of the second	St. Dept. St. St. St. St. St. St. St. St. St. S		25, 500		

NOTE:

General Economic Increases

In the event there is a general economic increase(s) negotiated in the publicly funded Long Term Care (LTC) sector, for another publicly funded LTC Employer which has a contract term November 1, 2020-October 31, 2023, that is greater than the general economic increase(s) provided for in this Agreement, the same general economic increase(s) may be applied to this agreement. NSGEU Local 41 shall have thirty (30) days from the date of ratification of the other agreement to accept the alternate general economic wage increases.

Classification Adjustments

Where through collective bargaining, a classification adjustment is negotiated into the collective agreement with a term of November 1, 2020-October 31, 2023, of a publicly funded LTC Employer that increases the compensation of a publicly funded classification within LTC, the classification may be adjusted to the higher of the two rates. NSGEU Local 41 shall have thirty (30) days from the date of ratification of the other agreement to accept the alternate classification increase.

Letter of Understanding – Transfer Roster

Between:

Northwoodcare Bedford Incorporated (the Employer)

- and -

NSGEU Local 41 (the Union)

The Employer and the Union agree to the following:

- 1. The Employer agrees to create a transfer roster for permanent CCAs and CSAs.
- 2. Such permanent employees may apply for a transfer within their classification and employment status (e.g. full-time, part-time), for a change in shift (e.g. days, evenings, nights) and/or assignment (e.g. Sandpiper, Lighthouse) by completing a Transfer Request Form and submitting it to the Employer as follows:
 - a. Full-time staff may request to transfer assignment, increase/decrease employment hours or change to part-time status.
 - b. Part-time staff may request to transfer assignment, shift, increase or decrease part-time employment hours, but cannot use the transfer roster to obtain Full-time status.
- 3. All transfer requests expire December 31st of the current year.
- 4. Temporary Positions will be filled using the posting process.
- 5. Provided the Employee possesses the necessary qualifications transfers shall be awarded in accordance with seniority.
- 6. Any vacancy which remains unfilled as a result of the transfer process shall be posted in accordance with Article 14.01.

Memorandum of Agreement – LTD Benefits

Between:

Northwoodcare Bedford Incorporated (the Employer)

- and -

NSGEU Local 41 (the Union)

The Parties agree that prior to the expiry of the Collective Agreement the Employer will meet with the Union to discuss the costs associated with an LTD benefit plan.